REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 7th June 2021 in the Village Hall.
Present - Councillors D Hale (Chair), D Rushbrook, R Holt, P Bagshaw, M Barnes, L Bassett, and the Parish Clerk C Dickson. DCllr G Nurden, CCllr L Hempsall and 4 members of the public were in attendance.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.35 pm.

1-06) Apologies for Absence

Cllr Davey (work), Cllr Jenkins (prior engagement), Cllr Mutten (prior engagement), Cllr Pittam (unwell).
2-06) Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-06)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on the 4th May 2021 were unanimously approved.
The minutes were signed by Cllr Hale as Chair of the meeting.
4-06)  Matters Arising

None received.
Public Participation
County Councillor Lana Hempsall introduced herself as the new County Councillor for Reedham.  NCC held an EGM today took the first steps towards approving the Norwich Western Link.  It is acknowledged there are still environmental issues but it is the missing link for the NDR to connect to the west of the county.  It will cut down journey times for the North West of the county into Norwich, especially crucial for emergency vehicles to the N&N.

CCllr Hempsall is especially keen to spend her Highways budget on projects that encourage sustainable transport or electric charging points.

Cllr Hale congratulated CCllr Hempsall on her election.  The Clerk will send all the local Highways issues to CCllr Hempsall for information.

District Councillor Grant Nurden gave an update on BDC’s AGM.  Roger Foulger is the new Chairman and the Vice-Chairman is John Fisher.  There were few other changes but Cllr Lorne replaced Cllr Hempsall at planning.  

DCllr Nurden’s ward grant has nearly all be spent, with on £75.00 left.  

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: There were no issues with the play equipment safety inspection for June.

Some of the regular groups have started to come back to use the village hall now that restrictions have relaxed.

We are planning our first cash bingo on the 12th July at 7.30pm but we are unsure if limited numbers will still be in place. 
2 childrens play area hand sanitisers have been vandalised.

Public

A member of the public requested the speed sensor to be located on New Road.  Cllr Hale will speak to Cllr Pittam for further information.
The same member of the public reported that the ditch at The Hills end has not been slubbed out.  And when the roads were swept a few weeks ago only one side of New Road was done.  Clerk will inquire with Broadland.
The dog waste bin on Holly Road was discussed.  The post was reported broken a few weeks ago, Reedham Builders attended to repair it but there were already some BDC maintenance men at the site, presumed to be installing a new post.  However the bin is now missing.  The Clerk will contact BDC.  

A member of the public reported that although several roads in Reedham were marked up for surface dressing last year they were not.  These included School Hill, Riverside and Station Road.  The Clerk will check with Highways.

5-06) Policy Review

The following new and revised policies were considered:

· Business Continuity Plan

· Annual Risk Assessment

The following existing policies were reviewed:

· Code of Conduct

· Financial Regulations

· Review of Internal Control

· Standing Orders

All policies were unanimously approved.

6-06) Planning Applications

a) Premises licence application for Cannell’s by the River, 48 Riverside, NR13 3TE.  The Council supported the application.
7-06) To Receive an update from the PCC

None received.
8-06) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Speed Sensor

The speed sensor was located on Mill Road on approach to the school. The 85% centile was 27.9mph in the 30mph limit, last December it was 25.7mph. 337 drivers were caught travelling between 30 and 35mph (3%), 22 between 35 and 40, and 1 was travelling between 50 and 55mph.
b) The Permissive Path

The Council discussed a press release put forward by the Broads Authority.  Cllr Mutten had proposed 2 amendments and these were accepted by the Council.  The Clerk will forward the amended press release to the BA.

Cllr Bagshaw reported that there were no issues with the permissive path, although a few dogs had been seen off lead on Footpath 1.  The dog waste bin at the Ferry was full again over the weekend and her husband had emptied it.  To be an item for discussion in July.

c) Allotments

Everyone is busy, including the pigeons and rabbits!  There are 2 people on the waiting list.
Cllr Rushbrook reported that there is a trophy awarded for the best vegetables at the annual village show and perhaps the allotment holders could enter.

d) 2nd Limpenhoe Turning
The Clerk has again had no response.  Details will be forwarded to CCllr Hempsall.
e) Middle Hill
Hedge trimmings were again reported on Middle Hill.  Cllr Hale will speak to the property owners.
f) Book exchange cupboard

No update received. 
9-06)  Correspondence Received
a) Vacancies on the Norfolk Local Access Forum - 5, with particular interests in young people (or those who can represent young people); all abilities access; land at the water’s edge (anglers, boaters, swimmers); BME; health and wellbeing.
b) BDC/SN Standards Committee has vacancies for Councillors, but they don’t have to be Council nominated.

c) NALC are holding a Zoom on Wednesday to talk about email etiquette.  

10-06) Land at the War Memorials
Cllr Barnes fed back from a meeting he, Cllr Hale and the Clerk had.  The Council is custodian of the land, which is unregistered, with the ownership details lost over the years. It was most likely left to the Parish of Reedham. A First Registration or Caution on Title could be pursued but it is doubtful there any other party that is likely to claim the land.  It is not in the interests of the village to try to sell any or all of the land and therefore leaving the registration status as it is is the easiest and most practical course of action.

The Clerk was asked to send a letter of thanks Terry Snell for his maintenance of the War Memorial and planting of flowers round both memorials.

The Clerk will ask Abbey Memorials for a quote for providing any maintenance necessary on the War Memorial. 

A quote for the repair of the fence was received and discussed.  It was unanimously agreed to accept the quote of £1,120.00 + VAT from Reedham Building Company.

[CCllr Hempsall left the meeting]

11-06) Financial Matters

i. The Council discussed a request by the Community Association for funding for upgraded CCTV at the Village Hall following the recent arson incident. The Clerk will ask the Police for security advice.  Cllr Holt advised that a commercial system is needed not a domestic one.  Further quotes will be sought.
ii. The Council considered a quote for the repair of the American Memorial.  A quote for £819 + VAT was unanimously approved to remove the memorial for repair.  The Clerk will ask about raising the memorial to mitigate future erosion of the lettering.  The Clerk will investigate possible funding from the American Air Museum in Britain.
iii. The Council noted the Income and Expenditure report to 21st May 2021

iv. Payments presented for approval, circulated to Councillors in advance:

Mr C Bradbury - defib pads (replacement cheque from October 2020)
£       49.00

Business Services at CAS Ltd - annual insurance



£     304.30

Sonya Blythe - Internal Audit 2020-21




£       75.00

Moulton Nurseries Plant Centre - plants for Riverside pots


£       60.17

C Dickson - salary May 2021






£     390.86

HMRC - PAYE May 2021






£       25.60

Norfolk Pension Fund - Clerk pension




£     127.80

C Dickson - expenses







£     328.50

Total   = 







            £  1,361.23
Allotment Account

Reedham Community Association - hall hire (replacement cheque from November 2020)












£       24.50

Total   =








£       24.50

Cllr Bagshaw proposed the invoices be approved for payment, Cllr Bassett seconded and all agreed.
v. The Council noted the Asset Register, circulated to Councillors in advance of the meeting.
vi. The report from the Internal Auditor was presented to the Council.  There is one recommendation: that an annual inspection of all Council assets be undertaken, and the results reported to the Council.

vii. The Governance Statement of the Annual Return was read to and agreed by the Council. It was signed by Cllr Hale as Chairman of the meeting, and the Clerk.

viii. The Accounting Statements of the Annual Return were approved by the Council.  They were signed by Cllr Hale as Chairman of the meeting.

ix. The Clerk received notification last week that the bank mandate change has been approved but that it could take 3 to 5 working days to be actioned.  The Clerk is not yet able to access the accounts online.
x. Broadland have informed the Council that there is £12,601.58 left of the S106 funds from the Station Road development.  The deadline for spending the money is October 2022.  The funds can only be spent on the acquisition, layout and maintenance of sport provision in the parish of Reedham.  The Clerk was asked to inquire if the funds could be spent on CCTV for the tennis court, equipment for any of the clubs that use the Village Hall, or painting lines on the Hall floor.
12-06) Items for the Next Agenda
The War Memorial and American Memorial
Ferry dog waste bin

Village Hall CCTV

S106 funding

Village Sign

Public
Peter Smith has populated the noticeboard on Riverside with the opening times of local shops and businesses.  He has been searching for the key for the noticeboard by the toilets.  Cllr Hale will ask Reedham Building Co who installed it.
Cllr Rushbrook reported lots of sand on Riverside coming from a property that is being renovated. It is having under floor heating installed.

The broken Mill Road sign, by Holly Farm Road, has been reported by a member of the public.

13-06) Time and Date of Next Meeting.

Monday 5th July 2021 at 7.30pm, at the Village Hall, subject to Coronavirus restrictions.  
The meeting closed at 21.20.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.5.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	8,250.00
	8,250.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	
	

	GRANT
	
	
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	18.60
	18.60

	TRAINING
	
	
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	

	BANK INTEREST
	
	
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	60.00
	347.49

	NCC
	
	
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX/PENSION
	544.26
	1,075.77

	GLASS & MISC
	52.97
	52.97
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	

	ADVERTISING
	
	
	
	RECYCLING
	10.50
	10.50

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	
	
	SECTION 137
	
	

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	

	GRASS CUTTING
	161.74
	161.74
	
	MISCELLANEOUS
	
	

	TOTAL
	8,464.71
	8,464.71
	
	TOTAL
	633.36
	1,452.36

	NCF Community Grant
	
	
	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
	
	

	HMRC VAT
	4,162.44
	8,282.72
	
	VAT
	2.70
	2.70

	CIL Receipts
	
	
	
	CIL Expenditure
	
	

	S106
	
	
	
	S106
	
	

	TRANSFER
	
	
	
	TRANSFER
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.21
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	7,814.69 
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	19,867.38 
	

	INCOME
	8,464.71 
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(633.36)
	
	
	
	19,867.38 
	

	
	15,646.04 
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	335
	(49.00)
	

	TRANSFER
	0.00 
	
	
	385
	(12.60)
	

	Community Grant
	0.00 
	
	
	
	
	

	Net VAT
	4,159.74 
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	19,805.78 
	
	
	BALANCE
	19,805.78 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.5.21

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH 
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	
	
	MAINTENANCE
	
	

	DEPOSIT
	
	
	
	RENT/DEPOSIT
	265.00
	274.37

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	265.00
	274.37

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.21
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.21
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,268.78 
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,028.28 
	

	INCOME
	0.00 
	
	
	less: unpresented cheques
	(24.50)
	

	EXPENDITURE
	(265.00)
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,003.78 
	
	
	
	1,003.78 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Cash Assets:
	51,087.37
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BDC PARISH DEPOSIT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 1.4.2021

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	TRANSFERS
	
	
	
	TRANSFERS
	
	

	INTEREST
	
	
	
	BANK CHARGES
	
	

	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00
	
	TOTAL
	0.00
	0.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.5.21
	
	
	 ACCOUNT
	AT 21.5.21
	

	BLANCE B/FWD
	30,277.81
	
	
	BDC ACCOUNT
	30,277.81
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	30,277.81
	
	
	
	30,277.81
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